11

	
	Committee Staff:

	
	Mark H. Goldey, Counsel

	
	Niket Mull, Legislative Analyst


T H E  C O U N C I L


[image: image1.png]



REPORT OF THE HUMAN SERVICES DIVISION

Catherine Torres, Director and Deputy Chief of Staff  

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

Eva Moskowitz, Chairperson

March 3, 2004

	RES. NO. 162:
	By Council Member Moskowitz



	SUBJECT:
	Resolution calling upon the New York City Department of Education to reconsider its proposed policy to retain certain students in the third grade based solely upon their scores on standardized English language and mathematics tests.


On Wednesday, March 3, 2004, at 3:30 pm, the Committee on Education, chaired by Council Member Eva Moskowitz, will conduct a hearing to consider Resolution No. 162.  A copy of the resolution is attached.

Resolution No. 162 would call upon the New York City Department of Education to “reconsider its proposed policy to retain certain students in the third grade based solely upon their scores on standardized English language and mathematics tests.”

Resolution No. 162 would state that on January 8, 2004, Mayor Bloomberg announced that the City would not promote approximately 15,000 third grade students who did not meet a cutoff score on standardized tests in English language arts and mathematics.

Resolution No. 162 would also state that the Department’s proposed policy would remove teacher judgment and input from the decision to promote or retain third grade students, and would point out that neither retention nor social promotion addresses the fundamental problem that many schoolchildren do not receive services they need in school until they have fallen behind their classmates.

Resolution No. 162 would, furthermore, note that the Department’s proposed policy runs contrary to the consensus among educators and educational researchers, as well as the historical experience of the Department, that retaining children does not improve their performance in school.

Resolution No. 162 would indicate that many professional associations have issued statements in opposition to the use of a single test to determine promotion, and that the U.S. Department of Education’s Office of Civil Rights has expressed concern that the test scores may not be lawfully used as the sole criterion to determine educational advancement.

Resolution No. 162 would, furthermore, note that the City, in the early 1980s, implemented a policy similar to the proposed promotion policy.  The resolution also points out that advocates believe that the promotion policy would cost as much as $150,000,000 each year, which money might be better spent on other educational enhancements such as universal Pre-K, flexible kindergarten enrollment, lower class sizes, mixed grade classes, increased support in the early grades and increased teacher support. 
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